Council Meeting of the

Council of University Classical Departments
MINUTES
of the 51st meeting,

held on Saturday, 2 November 2019, at 2 pm,

in room 349, Senate House, University of London
Present: Helen Lovatt (Nottingham; Chair), Gesine Manuwald (UCL; Secretary), Joanna Paul (Open University; Education Committee), April Pudsey (Manchester Met; Elections); Charlotte Behr (Roehampton), Jenny Bryan (Manchester), Simon Corcoran (Newcastle), James Davidson (Warwick), Eleri Cousins (Lancaster), Bruce Gibson (Liverpool), Katherine Harloe (Reading), Fritz-Gregor Herrmann (Swansea), Nick Lowe (RHUL), Ellen O’Gorman (Bristol), Adrastos Omissi (Glasgow), Robin Osborne (Cambridge), Elena Theodorakopoulos (Birmingham), Ruth Westgate (Cardiff), Naoko Yamagata (Open University)
Apologies: Susan Deacy (Roehampton; Bulletin), Elena Isayev (Exeter; Treasurer), Neville Morley (Exeter; Open Access), Sharon Marshall (Exeter; Statistics); Emma Bridges (ICS), James Clackson (Cambridge), Christy Constantakopoulou (Birkbeck), Jennifer Cromwell (Manchester Met), Jennifer Ingleheart (Durham), Peter Liddel (Manchester), Daniel Orrells (KCL), Elizabeth Pender (Leeds), Rebecca Sweetman (St Andrews), Greg Woolf (ICS)

1. Minutes of the 50th meeting, held on 10 November 2018 (Appendix 1)
The minutes of the last meeting were confirmed (https://cucd.blogs.sas.ac.uk/minutes-and-agenda/).
2. Matters arising from the minutes
– CUCD Protocols on Academic Staffing and Diversity: CUCD contacts were reminded that these were available on the CUCD website (https://cucd.blogs.sas.ac.uk/policydocuments/); colleagues and departments were encouraged to maintain awareness.
– Staffing: Colleagues had voiced concerns about the rising number of part-time and teaching-focused roles being advertised. In response CUCD members should keep lobbying management for the best possible arrangements for colleagues in those positions; departments should aim to provide the best possible conditions and offer graduating PhD students an affiliation if possible.
– REF: It had been noticed, as predicted, that some institutions were moving members of staff to teaching-only contracts. It was unclear what could be done about it. At any rate CUCD had passed this point on the Arts and Humanities Alliance (AHA), and REF panels had been made aware of it. The issue would be raised in future consultation exercises. If colleagues had experienced such attempts or knew others who had, they were welcome to get in touch with CUCD (confidentially) if they wanted to, as CUCD could forward instances of such measures. It was also noted that there was some discrimination and unfairness in the current system: early career researchers included in the REF could be submitted with zero outputs; but if they had published one, they had to submit that one; such a requirement did not apply to non-ECR members of staff. This issue had been raised with panel chairs.
– TEF: No further information had recently been forthcoming, because of the current political situation. CUCD would follow developments and forward any information as and when it became available.
– Letter-writing: CUCD had written a letter in support of Modern Languages at Reading. There had not been any other requests. If there were threats of redundancy or posts being lost and people would like support, they should get in touch with CUCD, who would be happy to offer any assistance colleagues would find helpful.
– Arts and Humanities Alliance (AHA): CUCD had continued to collaborate with the AHA. Its main focus recently had been on developments in the discussions around Open Access.
3. Chair’s Report (Appendix 2)
– Conferences: Standing Committee had noted that CUCD should provide advice on organizing conferences, covering both equality, diversity and inclusion issues and ways of running conferences effectively, efficiently and sustainably. CUCD would draw up resources for conference organization and publish them on the website in due course. If any members were willing to share existing resources, this would be helpful.
– Language / Classics teaching: The Chair had been invited to participate in a conference for English departments. This event had revealed that aspects of Classics were taught in some English Departments (e.g. in Aberystwyth or York). It was felt that it would be worth investigating and to invite colleagues who taught Classics in these places to become part of CUCD and to join the ‘post-1992 Classics’ network.
– QAA Subject Benchmark Statement. CUCD had been asked to update the current statement (https://www.qaa.ac.uk/search-results?indexCatalogue=global&searchQuery=classics&wordsMode=AllWords). Greg Woolf had kindly done so and proposed only minor amendments. The main changes consisted in greater acknowledgement of the increasing emphasis on diversity in the subject, the role of politics affecting Classics and the growing number of creative and placement modules.

– Future initiatives: Constanze Güthenke (Oxford) had volunteered to organize an event for departments currently working on Athena SWAN applications; Daniel Orrells (KCL) would be organizing an event for Heads of Classics Departments; April Pudsey (on behalf of the ‘post-1992 Classics’ network) was organizing an event for 6 March 2020, around teaching, programme and languages development. If colleagues had other ideas, they were encouraged to come forward; CUCD could provide some support administratively and financially.
4. Equality, Diversity and Inclusion Project (Appendix 2)
As discussed at the last Council meeting, CUCD had now embarked on an equality, diversity and inclusion project, for which funding had been received from UCL. Over the summer two surveys had been circulated, a general one for all UK Classicists and one for Heads of Departments. Members of the working group were now in the process of analysing the data collected, while more data was being gathered (historic data from CUCD archives, HESA data and information from journal editors). A report would be drawn up; a draft should be ready for the next Standing Committee meeting scheduled for January or February 2020. The findings would be presented at the Classical Association Conference, to be held in Swansea in April 2020; the report should be circulated in advance. It was hoped that such a report would give ammunition to people who would like to initiate change, provide a benchmark and recommend best practice. Good work already being done within Classics included a survey on Roman archaeology teaching by Zena Kamash (RHUL), highlighting barriers to teaching a wide range of material, Peter Thonemann’s piece on authors of Companion pieces in the CUCD Bulletin (https://cucd.blogs.sas.ac.uk/files/2019/09/THONEMANN-Gender-subject-preference-editorial-bias.pdf) and the recent article on gender biases in the Journal of Roman Studies published by the journal (https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/journal-of-roman-studies/article/gender-bias-and-the-journal-of-roman-studies/179C433262AD9FA0C8E7DBE6BDB24056).
5. Update on Open Access (Appendix 3)
Neville Morley was looking at Open Access for CUCD and had provided a report. The next phase was a consultation period opening in November, to which CUCD would submit a response, as would Classics journals. It would be useful if institutions and other organizations also responded to this consultation, so that important arguments could be voiced repeatedly. Neville Morley would create a group of journal editors to share information. An excellent report on this issue had been made available by the Royal Historical Society (https://royalhistsoc.org/policy/publication-open-access/plan-s-and-history-journals/). It was noted that Open Access was a difficult and sensitive issue, which had positive and negative aspects. It would have to be recognised that presses were not disinterested parties in the conversation and that a truly open publishing model benefitting researchers as well as readers was desirable, but that this point often got lost in the discussion of technicalities.
6. Potential CUCD Recruitment Group (Appendix 2)

It was agreed that it would be useful to create a group of people with representatives from all Classics departments involved in recruiting and marketing undergraduate Classics degree programmes (perhaps to include postgraduate degrees in the future); the Chair would contact colleagues with further details. It was felt that it would be helpful to share information, experiences and best practice even if the situations in the various institutions were different and there was naturally also some competition.

7. Updates from CUCD Education Committee
It was reported that there had been more activity this year than last academic year. There had been a call for funding for pedagogy events funded by CUCD Education Committee in October; another one would follow early in the new year. Since no money had been spent in the past year, there was a significant amount of funding available, so that Education Committee could support quite a few events over the coming year. About six applications, covering a range of topics, had been received in response to the last call; some had picked up topics suggested by CUCD and Education Committee (e.g. around ‘post-1992 Classics’ network, diversity and decolonizing the curriculum); Education Committee had been reviewing applications; they would finalize their decisions in the following week and liaise with Chair about them. From now on organizers of funded events would be asked to produce a report for the CUCD Bulletin; the separate education blog had been decommissioned. For future rounds of calls for funding colleagues should be encouraged to apply. In future communications it would be emphasized more strongly what this fund was about: focussed on discussing, developing and disseminating good pedagogy practice, for the wider subject community rather than individual institutions, and not primarily outreach or public engagement events. The Chair of Education Committee was happy to talk to people if they had ideas irrespective of deadlines. Standing Committee had considered a section of the CUCD website that could host videos and podcasts, to disseminate best practice in pedagogy and help with recruitment.
8. Treasurer’s business

On behalf of the Treasurer it was reported that the financial situation of CUCD was similar to previous years. Annual subscriptions amounted to just over £3,000; the few subscriptions for last academic year that had not been paid yet were being chased. Annual expenses (mainly for travel to Standing Committee meetings) were rather low this year (just under £1,000), since there had been fewer meetings and fewer expenses claimed. Education Committee had not spent anything. Work on the Equality, Diversity and Inclusion Project had benefitted from external funding. The bank balance was healthy at around £11,000.

Requests to pay subscriptions for 2019/20 would be sent out with the minutes of this meeting.

9. Secretary’s business

Member institutions were reminded to let the Secretary know about any changes in contact details, so that an up-to-date list of CUCD Contacts could be kept. If colleagues became aware of Classics colleagues in less obvious places, they should forward this information to the Secretary, so that they could be contacted and be invited to join CUCD.
10. Updates on CUCD Bulletin

On behalf of the Bulletin Editor it was reported that the Bulletin (https://cucd.blogs.sas.ac.uk/bulletin/) was flourishing and was having a particularly busy year: on average one article per month had been published in 2019; a few more were in the pipeline (including Chair’s Report, Statistics, piece marking CUCD’s 50th anniversary); the most recent items published were Emma Bridges’ public engagement survey report and an obituary of Niall Livingstone. Some of the articles had led to lively debate (esp. Peter Thonemann’s piece on gender/subject bias in Companions on ancient topics), aided by social media. Authors were diverse as regards gender, nationality and career stage. Suggestions for future content were invited.

11.  Report on Statistics

On behalf of the Statistics Officer it was reported that the collection of statistics for the academic year 2018/19 was under way and the report should be completed by the end of December.

It was agreed that it would be useful for CUCD also to publish data on the number of students entered into GCSEs and A-Levels in Classical Subjects (including ancient Greek, Latin, Classical Civilisation, History, Religious Studies). Alex Orgee from OCR kindly had provided the data (for the Classical Association Teaching Board) and indicated there that he was happy for it to be shared with CUCD. This information would now be published in the CUCD Bulletin alongside the regular statistics.
It was mentioned that it would be useful for some institutions if requests for statistics could be sent out in April each year, with a reminder in the summer.

12.  CUCD Elections (Standing Committee)
Three places on Standing Committee were available since three current members had just completed their respective terms. The following three colleagues had been nominated for these places: Maria Fragoulaki (Cardiff), Fiona Mitchell (Birmingham), Rosanna Omitowoju (Cambridge). These candidates were elected unanimously. The outgoing members of Standing Committee were thanked for their work for CUCD; thanks were extended to all officers who were continuing on Standing Committee.
It was agreed that it would be good to make the election process as easy, transparent and fast as possible. In response to numerous queries received in this round, it was decided that there should be more information about CUCD in general and about the elections in particular on the CUCD website. The Chair would write a general statement, and the Elections Officer would provide information on the elections for the website. It was hoped that more clarity and openness could lead to a more diverse membership of Standing Committee. In future, if those standing agreed, electoral statements would be published on the website; once the call for nominations had been sent out to CUCD Contacts, an announcement would be placed on the Classicists’ mailing list to inform everyone that it had gone out.

13.  AOB
Members were alerted to the fact that in September a new Concordat to Support the Career Development of Researchers had been published and that this had been endorsed by UUK and UKRI (https://www.vitae.ac.uk/policy/concordat). Now institutions had also been invited to sign up to the scheme. This concordat applied to members of staff on research-only contracts; there had been some discussion as to whether it should be applied to people on teaching and research or teaching-only contracts too. At any rate it was regarded as a useful document as it generated discussion, raised issues that might be relevant for various groups of staff and provided helpful information for departments.
14.  Date of next meeting
Saturday, 14 November 2020, 2 pm (London, Senate House).
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